AGENDA FOR PEDALS MONTHLY MEETING: 
7.30 p.m. on 
Monday 18 May 2009 (Pedals 30th birthday!)
in the upper room of The Globe PH, 152 London Road, NG2 3BQ (between London Road and Meadows Way, on corner with Ryehill Street, just north of Trent Bridge)
AGENDA INCLUDING CUTTING OF THE PEDALS 30TH BIRTHDAY CAKE!
1. Welcome, and apologies for absence

2. Discussion with Colin Hazeldene, BBC East Midlands Today on ‘Cycle campaigning and the local media’ and including cutting the Pedals 30th birthday cake (thanks to Dave Clark for arranging this!)
(break: 8.30-8.45 p.m, approx)

3. Minutes of the Pedals Meeting of Monday, 20 April 2009 and matters arising / update

· History of Pedals slideshow: possible repeat showing opportunities?

· links with local Transition Nottingham Groups: planned discussion with TN Steering Group on 23 April.

· Proposed Pedals Roadshows in Beeston, etc.: Date, venue, volunteers, programme and other arrangements
· follow up to the Age of Stupid environmental groups climate change display at the Broadway Cinema on 24 April
· Proposed members’ survey and Coop funding requests

· Proposed new Pedals poster designs

· Following up Pedals wish lists for County Council for Broxtowe, Gedling and Rushcliffe Boroughs

· Castle Marina cycle bridge replacement
· Revision of Pedals 17-point Plan: Pedals ‘Action Plan’ revised draft

· (Internet) cycle mapping
· National Cycle Journey Planner; message of 30 April from Jonathan Shewell-Cooper (Pedals member in Wilford):

· Report on 6 May meeting of Greater Nottm Cycling Development Group

· Driver abuse of cycle lanes in Nottingham; paper by Chris Carter for discussion at CDG meeting

· Report on 22 April Cycling for Health Project Steering Committee

· Near fatal accident on Jubilee campus (exchange of messages with Paul Hill)

· Wilford Suspension Bridge closure update: planning application consultation and repair programme
· Campaign to open new cycle path along SE boundary of Emmanuel School, Gresham Park, West Bridgford
3. Finance (Alison Russell / Susan Young to report) 

4. Forthcoming meetings / events etc.

 (Speakers at and other arrangements for) Pedals monthly meetings

· 15 June, 20 July, 17 Aug, 21 Sept, 19 October, 16 November, etc.
Other events:
· Spring cycle campaigners conference, Manchester, Sat. 30 May including Cyclenation AGM
· Greater Nottingham Greenweeks 2009:  Saturday 23 May to Sunday 14th June.
· Pedals display at Sat. 6 June West Bridgford Summer gathering

· Wheelie Big Cyclists’ Breakfast & Greater Nottm Transport Partnership Cycle Forum, Wed 17 June, 10.30
· 2009 Great Notts. Bike Ride, Sunday 21 June 
· Capital One Bank Environmental Day which we are holding on 24 June 2009
· Transition Nottingham Midsummer Energy Day, Sunday 28 June
· Request for Pedals display at Rush4Health event, Rushcliffe Country Park, Sun 5 July
5. Pedals 30th birthday events in 2009

· Cyclenation/ CTC national campaigners’ conference to be hosted by Pedals and Notts CTC on 14 November 2009  - arrangements for first planning meeting on Tuesday 2 June, and appeal in newsletter for volunteers for accommodation and conference help
· Other events, including Pedals Thai Restaurant meals on 1 June
· Date for proposed late autumn meal at Crocus Café, Lenton (e.g. late November, post campaigners conference?

6. (Other) Cycle facility and traffic management matters:

· Major matters:-
· instances of driver abuse of cycle lanes in Nottingham: comments on paper by Chris Carter, City Council
· City cycle maps revision: discussion of possible changes in format

· Drawing up of a comprehensive Nottingham City Pedals wish list

· Regeneration funding for open space enhancement on The Forest: implications for local cycle routes
· Relocation of cycle stands – 1a Bridlesmith Gate (TMP6773) (deadline for comments: 28 May)
· Proposed West Bridgford Local Traffic and Transport Group campaign for 20mph area zones ‘Bridgford 20’
· County Council proposals for cycle signing improvements in West Bridgford
· Hedge cutting on cycle routes: letter and phone call from David Drinkwater

· River Trent north bank: proposed multi-user path between railway bridge (Netherfield-Radcliffe) and Stoke Bardolph: meeting on 24 April at Gedling BC, Arnold
· Cycling at Bestwood Country Park – message of 4 May from Alex Morley, Notts. County Council
· Apparently less important matters / other City and County Council consultations, e.g. on Traffic Regulation Orders (TROs):
· Hucknall Road (Mansfield Rd-Redcliffe Rd), 

7. Miscellaneous items

· Pedals possible change of name: comments from members

· Pedals website updating and request for monitoring and extra images etc.
· Cycling on pavement incident and fixed penalty notice – my exchange of messages of 22 April with Sofia Mason
· Cycling on pavements: my planned interview with BBC Radio Nottingham on 7 May
· Cyclists and the Highway code: message of 28 April from Paul Hill and request for Pedals comments
· Pedals’ attitude to cycle helmets: my response of 29 April to enquiry from Rosanna King, NTU

· Framework Housing Association Bike Club Recycling coordinator job filled:
8. Any other business

BACKGROUND NOTES (including extracts from some relevant emails)

* means feedback especially wanted please

** means help please!

1. Welcome and apologies

Apologies for absence from

Mara Ozolins, Roger Codling, Alison Russell, Peter Osborne, John Wilson, (Susan Young says she will be arriving at about 9 p.m.)

2. Discussion with Colin Hazeldene, BBC East Midlands Today on ‘Cycle campaigning and the local media’

(break from 8.45- 9 p.m. approx)

3.  Minutes of the Pedals Meeting Held on 20th March 2009 at The Globe PH
Present: Hugh McClintock, Peter Osborne, David Miller, Andrew Martin, Malcolm Kennerley, Susan Young, Chris Gardner, John Bannister, Arthur Williams, David Clark, Andrew Househam, Martin Quarton, Richard Mallender, Terry Scott and Roger Codling.
Apologies for absence: Roland Backhouse, Hilary Backhouse, Liz Kirk, Mara Ozolins, John Wilson, and Roy Wilson.

History of Pedals Slideshow. This slideshow presented at last month’s AGM has been revised to rectify some important omissions about people who played a key role in the early years of the groups and to make it more suitable for showing to other groups and for use with the Pedals Roadshow, in abbreviated form if more appropriate.

Enquiry re possible Nottingham local WNBR

Hugh mentioned the recent email enquiry via the Pedals website from someone wanting to know if any had considered organising a local World Naked Bike Ride in Nottingham, as was now done in various other places in the UK, he understood, including London and Sheffield.

It was agreed that, whatever the merits or demerits of such a ride, in terms of its aim to draw attention to our naked dependence on oil, it would not be appropriate for Pedals to get involved in organising a local WNBR ride, especially with some many other priorities and our limited personal power. If however, some one else wanted to organise one, we could provide information about it on our website, in the same way as we do for various other rides and events (especially charity events) that we are informed about.

Finance. Pedals liability insurance is due for renewal (cost is £225). Susan Young reported. There are still lots of City County Forest books to sell. If we make a big push to sell most of these this year we may no longer need insurance cover for this next year.

Susan also mentioned that she has not yet managed to arrange a meeting with Alison Russell to discuss the Treasurership handover.
Spring Newsletter. This now has improved print quality. Next time, complementary newsletters (given mainly to councillors) are to have a reply slip sent with them to ensure that copies are still wanted. This will cut down on waste.

Dave Miller commented on the fact that the word ‘Newsletter’ was missing from the front page and it was agreed that we should get this included next time, whether or not we had by then found someone to redesign the former bannerhead designed by John Stuart Clark a few years ago when we first got Nelsons to become sponsors.

Rural Rides brochures

Dave Miller said that he had not been sent a supply of these by the County Council, as usual and Hugh McClintock said the same. Agreed to chase this with Pete Jarman.

Pedals 30th anniversary meal, 1 June

Item postponed to May meeting.

Future Pedals meetings:

Agreed to invited Nicola Jones from Sustrans in October and someone from the County Council (perhaps Paul Hillier if Clive Wood unwilling to come) in November. Hugh to sound out Clive and Paul.

Breakout (small group) sessions. There were three breakout groups which discussed the following topics: -

Raising Pedals profile, revision of Pedals 17 point plan and Management / Improvement of future Pedals meetings. The three groups met for 30 minutes before reporting back to the main group.

Suggestions for raising Pedals’ profile included more use of posters emphasising the range of Pedals activities and the 10% discount at cycle shops; cycle maintenance classes and Pedals speakers at other meetings, e.g. local Transition Nottingham Groups and to cyclists at major worksites, as well as Pedals Roadshow to improve contact with local members in more outlying areas from which few if any people come to the main monthly meetings, e.g. Beeston, Sherwood, Arnold. 

Hugh stressed that, for all of these ideas, it would be essential to get volunteers to take up and act on the suggestions.  We needed ‘champions’ for each suggestion. Andrew Martin volunteered to explore the Coop funding idea and Hugh to take soundings about a possible Pedals roadshow in Beeston (an idea for which he had already received a welcome from Mara Ozolins). Good support from local members would be essential to make these work, he thought, and we needed to ‘pilot test ‘one before organising further such events.

We should also, he said, not forget ways of making better use of the many opportunities we do now get for raising Pedals profile, via stalls and displays at a large number of local events, especially in the summer months, and where we often found it very difficult to get enough volunteers to make the most of this potential. He wondered whether or not we would be any more likely to get volunteers for the new suggested ventures and how we could best ensure this.

Suggestions for improving meetings and the handling of business included tapping into the Coop community fund to fund a membership survey (to find out what our members want from Pedals) and some special ‘Pedals 30th birthday’ project, clearer roles and structure of the Pedals organisation, more fun / social meetings and to act as a cycle consultancy group.

Suggestions for revising the Pedals 17 point plan (drawn up in about 2000) were mainly around reducing the number of points to something more manageable (10-12), particularly as some points are repeated or dated. There should be fewer references to traffic calming and the importance of consulting with cyclists should be emphasised. Hugh will circulate a revised version, for discussion at the next meeting, prior to putting it on the website to replace the 17-point plan.

GPS Cycle Map. The possibility of creating a GPS map similar to that available for Cambridge was discussed at length. If there is sufficient interest, a sub group can be set up, particularly if we want the City Council to go for a map more in line with the Cheltenham and Kettering models which emphasise cyclists gradings of the safety for cycling of different roads and streets rather than where the special facilities are.

Hugh suggested that he and Arthur raise the general matter of cycle mapping, and possible changes in format of the City cycle maps, at the next Greater Nottingham Cycling Development Group meeting on 6 May.

Meanwhile, he suggested that we give careful further thought to the matter including these particular issues:-

· The amount of work involved in getting a consensus view on the levels of suitability of all the roads in the city (or Greater Nottingham as a whole) for cycling, taking account not just of traffic volumes (peak and off-peak) but also proportions of large motor vehicles (including buses, coaches and HGVs) in those traffic volumes, and the presence or absence on those routes of features like very busy and awkward junctions, or hills and gradients of different severity that influenced the suitability of those routes at different times, for both more and less confident cyclists.

· The possible differing general requirements of more and less confidents cyclists, e.g. with the former preferring maps based more on what local cyclists thought about different roads suitability for cycling and the latter perhaps more inclined to want to know just ‘where the facilities are’, particularly traffic-free routes. This might be particularly the case with very new cyclists or those considering taking up cycling.

· The desirability of getting compatibility between the City cycle maps and those for the County. There was no sign of the County Council being wiling to consider changing the format of the maps produced for them over the last 3-4 years by Paul Rea where there had been some attempt to ensure compatibility with the City maps, at least in the case of the last County map, covering South Nottinghamshire, published last year.

Autumn Cycle Campaigners’ Conference Planning meeting. Detailed planning will begin on Tuesday 2 June when Andre Curtis (Chair of Cyclenation) and Sam Walton (from CTC HQ in Guildford) come to Nottingham for the day to meet Hugh and any others available (even for just part of the day) and interested.  The day would include a visit to the conference venue at Byron House (NTU Students’ Union Building)

Andrew Martin asked Hugh what theme for the conference he had in mind. Hugh replied that he was thinking of something like ‘’Cycle campaigners working in partnership with other groups at local and national level’. This he thought would provide a good ‘umbrella’ for our increasingly important partnership work (e.g. with Ridewise and GNTP) and also what he knew of the recent efforts by the CTC in particular to work closely with groups like Roadpeace, Living Streets (the Pedestrians Association) and Brake (the road safety organisation). Andrew suggested that, if we did go for this theme, we should potential new as well as existing partners, e.g. the Police, Magistrates and the Driving Standards Agency.

Cyclenation, CTC , Greater Manchester Cycling Campaign Spring Conference.  Hugh, Roger and Andrew will attend this on May 30th. Cyclenation’s AGM is during this event.

Pedals Name Change. Early feedback from members following the recent newsletter showed opposition to the suggested possible change of Pedals’ name to ‘Cycle Nottingham’, even as a strapline, Hugh reported. However, he suggested we await further feedback from members before we decide whether definitely not to pursue the idea.

Pedals Website updating. It is very important, as part of raising our profile, to update this (e.g. with photos of events, Dr. Bike etc) – at least once a month to keep it looking fresh and particularly the home page. 

It would be helpful, Hugh said, if several people would be willing to visit the site regularly to check for any amendments needed, particularly in terms of references to meetings and other events which had already happened.

Wilford Suspension Bridge. We should aim, in coordination with other groups such as the Nottingham Civic Society (and Tom Huggon in particular) to get a more secure right of access in the long term along with other improvements in the immediate future as part of the repair and reopening. Roger will follow this up at the next City Local Access Forum meeting.

Next Month’s Meeting. Colin Hazeldene of BBC East Midlands Today will be talking on cycling and the local media. 

Bearing in mind that this meeting will coincide with the 30th anniversary of Pedals launch commuter races in May 1979, a 30th birthday cake will be organised by Dave Clark and it was agreed that we should ask Colin to cut the first slice.

Stalls requests at events:

Rush4Health event, Sun 5 July, Rushcliffe Country Park, Ruddington (former Rushcliffe Kite Festival): Hugh reported on the letter about this from RBC. He said that he might be able to help with a Pedals display, as did also Dave Miller, John Bannister and possibly Peter Osborne. 
Hugh agreed also to sound at Chris Gardner (who had not yet arrived at the meeting) and also to ask him if he had the spare set of display boards, as Dave Clark thought he had. Dave said he would be using the main display boards at an event in Colwick that day.

Update:

History of Pedals slideshow: possible repeat showing opportunities?

I am considering doing 2 more versions of this, to suit 10-minute slots (as for the GNTP Cycle Forum on 17 June) and a 30-minute version, e.g. for the Pedals proposed Beeston roadshow.
links with local Transition Nottingham Groups: planned discussion with TN Steering Group on 23 April.

The meeting that I was invited to come along to on 23rd turned out to have been a week earlier, as I was misinformed! I am trying to rearrange this.
Proposed Pedals Roadshows in Beeston, etc.: Date, venue, volunteers, programme and other arrangements

I am discussing dates, venues and other arrangements for this with local members Mara Ozolins, Robin Phillips and George Reynolds, who have shown some interest.
follow up to the Age of Stupid environmental groups climate change display at the Broadway Cinema on 24 April – message of 27 April from Jane Burd, Nottingham Greenpeace:

“Hi all

Many thanks for turning up on Friday.  Just to let you know there was a photo of us on page 2 of the Nottingham Evening Post on Saturday.  I have also sent the photos that I took to Lizzie at Spanner films so maybe some of them will get on to the Not Stupid website!  Pat thought it would be a good idea if we all kept in touch about our various activities via a Nottingham Not Stupid website that he is willing to set up.  Please let Pat know if you are interested in such a tool pat@veggies.org.uk
Jane”

Proposed members’ survey and Coop funding requests

We need to discuss this further, particular the application for funding for 2 projects, which Andrew Martin mentioned at our last meeting.

We agreed that we should do another membership survey and Andrew referred also to ‘some special project for Pedals 30th birthday’. However, we did not discuss at all what this might be. 

One idea I thought of was to get copies made on CD of the ‘History of Pedals slideshow’ and send them to all members. On the other hand people may have lots of better ideas so let’s being having them please!*

Proposed new Pedals poster designs

Several people seemed to offer to come up with better poster designs, so let us be having them please!**

Castle Marina cycle bridge replacement

Bridge now open and seems very impressive! I gather that extended railings are to be added on both sides of the path at both ends of the bridge.
Following up Pedals wish lists for County Council for Broxtowe, Gedling and Rushcliffe Boroughs

I am now meeting Clive Wood and Paul Hillier of the County Council on Tuesday 19 May to discuss in detail which of these could be funded via Local Transport funding and which are primarily dependent on various other funding sources.

Pedals action plan (revised version of 17-point plan):
- comments of 22 April from Malcolm Kennerley:

“Dear Hugh
Having read your list, I cannot fault it. Just a thought though;- how about a snappy primary aim which even non-cyclists would understand and would probably support.
I suggest that Pedals primary purpose should be "To campaign for safe/segregated/direct cycle routes from all the suburbs of Nottingham to the City Centre".
Best wishes, Malcolm”
….comments from Arthur Williams (5 May):
“Hugh,

I’m still inclined to think that the list is too long. If it is aimed at people like City Councillors, who have loads of stuff to read and limited time to read it, it could do with being reduced to 10 or 12 points, each maximum 2 lines. I’ve not had the inclination to try another version yet, but will attempt to circulate something before next monthly meeting.

Have you had any other comments?

Regards, Arthur”

…and from Helen Ross (5 May)

“Dear Hugh

Please would you explicitly mention Pedals support for the Cycling for Health pilot project.  The contribution made by Pedals is valued and should be recognised.

For your information, it will continue until the end of this year at least and we welcome your input.

Best Wishes

Helen Ross

Public Health Development Manager

NHS Nottingham City”

Revised version of this list circulated on 10 May including this note:

“Please find attached a second draft of the revised Pedals Action Plan (or what was the '17-Point Plan first produced about ten years ago).
 

I have revised it to take account of several comments made on the previous version, particularly at the last Pedals meeting and also at the recent Greater Nottm Cycling Development Group meeting, as well as some further thoughts of my own. These revisions include a preamble to make clear its purpose and that Pedals role is to cajole others to act on the different aspects of the plan. I also increasingly wonder if 'Action Plan' is not a misnomer, since it is really more about Pedals Strategic Vision, a long-term framework for more detailed and specific and shorter term actions.
 

Please let me have any further comments before or at the next Pedals meeting on Monday week. 
 

The number of points included has been reduced from 17 to 14 but I know that some would like to bring this down to no more than 10! How important is this or is it more important to make sure that the statement includes all the various aspects that we think need to be addressed to promote cycling locally. I would particularly value feedback on how people think we should strike this balance as well as on the possible change of title.
 

I hope that if we can finalise this at our next meeting we can then put it on our website (and circulate it more widely) to replace the clearly dated '17-Point Plan'.
Comments please!
Hugh”
 

Internet cycle mapping: exchange of emails of 21 April between myself, Arthur Williams and Chris Carter, City Council:

“Hugh
We are aware of this. We have submitted an expression of Interest for GNP/emda funding to take forward cycle journey planning work.
 
We haven’t yet determined our preferred route in terms of whether it will be on the basis of enhancing our own trip times site, some form of regional journey planning site potentially with Leicester and Derby or the via the national Transport Direct site. In reality once we have the data collected it may be possible to do more than one but that will very much depend on costs and data compatibility.
 
Before raising expectations however a massive amount of data collection and validation is required which must not be underestimated but if we can secure the resources to do this it would be a big step forward.
Chris, 
Chris Carter | Transport Strategy Manager, 
Environment and Regeneration| Nottingham City Council, 
Tel: 0115 915 5220, Mob: 07939161416


From: Hugh McClintock (Dell) [mailto:Hugh.McClintock@ntlworld.com] 
Sent: 21 April 2009 15:22
To: Chris Carter
Cc: Kevin Sharman; Clive Wood; Paul Rea; Arthur Williams; Steve Brewer; Helen Ross; Nicola Jones; Keith Morgan; John Cutler; Gary Smerdon-White; Helen Clayton; Paul Hillier
Subject: Internet cycle mapping (and the DfT Transport Direct website) [Scanned]
 

Chris

Were you aware, as Arthur Williams has reminded me, of the planned cycle journey planning on the government's Transport Direct website? (details, Arthur says, are at:
http://directgov.transportdirect.info/Web2/staticnoprint.aspx?id=_web2_help_helpcycle#A15.1
Arthur also suggested that we raise at the next Cycling Development Group on 6 May whether Nottingham can push to get included in the next round of pilot locations for journey planning? What do you think of the idea, I wonder?

best wishes, Hugh”

National Cycle Journey Planner; message of 30 April from Jonathan Shewell-Cooper (Pedals member in Wilford):

“Hugh,
I am not sure whether you have seen these announcements from Cycling 
England & DfT on the National Cycle Journey planner. What it does not 
say is this has been delivered by Atos Origin,  from their Beeston 
office. In which I declare an interest having worked on the Transport 
Direct project for a number of years.

http://www.cyclingengland.co.uk/encouraging-cycling/journey-planner/

There are two pilot areas live currently in Transport Direct - with 
another 8 or 9 currently being processed. This link to the journey 
planner is below

http://www.transportdirect.info/web2/journeyplanning/findcycleinput.aspx

We would really value feedback from cyclists, especially on the 
suitability of the journeys for cycling. But also on other areas such as 
information about the journey, the types of journey planned etc.
regards, Jonathan”
Short report on 6 May meeting of Greater Nottm Cycling Development Group (full minutes to come later from Gary Smerdon-White)
Items covered included:-
Sustrans ‘Velocampus’ Project Update 
Negotiations still continuing and there is a chance of this being part of a bid for a larger project including Sustrans Bike It Officers at both local Universities and the QMC, etc. If all goes well with the bid to Cycling England, funding for this would be available from August. Watch this space!
LTP3 (third round of Local Transport Plans) consultation and timing 
City Council still awaiting final guidance from the Department for Transport on the preparation of the third round of Local Transport Plans but it seems likely that this will focus more on themes than projects and allow more flexibility to local authorities on timings and responsibilities. More on this, including on ‘LTP3’ consultation should be available in a few months. Our City wish list could be a good contribution to this consultation.
LTP3 will be increasingly linked to Local Area Agreements, with targets for local authorities on matters such as road safety and congestion (most LAA targets related to non-transport matters, Chris Carter said, though some like on C02 emissions do very definitely relate to transport as well as other environmental matters). There will be separate strategy and delivery plans (for a 3-year period)

Nottingham Station secure bike project and Station redevelopment project update 
Keith Morgan showed some draft plans for this facility, to be developed in 3 phases in the old Milk Dock area and with Phase 1 having space for 80 bikes, and phase 2 60-80 bikes, There will be a 2m high 200m long transparent screen between the secure bike compound and the edge of the nearest platform, as well as CCTV. Details of the roof design are still being worked on but there will be consultation events, including with Pedals, in a few months, it is expected.
Local infrastructure projects 
a. Turning Point East proposals update: funding still being worked on but this is now likely to go ahead next year.
b. The Forest area open space regeneration: implications for NET Line One 'alternative cycle route' etc. : under investigation.
c. Meadows regeneration and traffic changes: implications for cyclists – details still uncertain
d. London Road / Cattle Market Road junction scheme update ; funding for this now unlikely to be in place before next year
e. Big Track developments including new Castle Marina bridge and Trent Lock link projects : Trent Lock link on schedule and due for completion in September. Extended hand railings are to be added to both ends of the new Castle Marina Bridge, and an official opening is planned for late May.
Proposed meeting with major local employers to discuss Pedals activities and cycling promotion 
Requested that this be coordinated with City Council and GNTP wider (travel plan) approaches/events.

Movers and Shakers project update 

Much interest in this project including from Tim Brabant, Olympic Gold Medalling Canoeist, who works as a doctor in the A and E Department at QMC. Official launch date to be fixed as soon as he can pinned down, hopefully by late May!

Support also from the CEO of the County Council and the whole management team of Nottingham PCT, as well as City Councillor Jon Collins (who recently completed a charity ride from Paris to Nottingham).

Riding on pavements:

Steve Brewer to compile a list of the ten ‘hotspots’ where this appears to be most common, to provide a basis for future discussion on possible local factors, e.g. poor highway layout, influencing this pattern. Such locations, Sgt. Jez Ellis suggested, include Exchange Walk, Derby Road down from Canning Circus (to Maid Marian Way) and Carrington Street.

City cycle maps revision and internet mapping 

Steve Brewer plans to get out reprints of the current City cycle maps, with some corrections, in Bike Week, and then to work on more substantial revision for next year, possibly split into 4 and not 2 maps, and linked to digital mapping. 

Bid also to EMDA for electronic mapping and discussions on possible links both to Trip Times Local Public Transport website and to pilot national Transport Direct cycle journey planner website (also mentioned by Jonathan Shewell-Cooper, Pedals member in Wilford, who has been involved with this through his work). Next year’s project will involve extensive data collection.
Keith Morgan reported that locations of (City Centre) cycle parking will soon be available on Google maps.

Recycling 

Big Track developments including new Castle Marina bridge and Trent Lock link projects
Work on the Victoria Embankment-Trent Lock-Canal link is now well underway and due to be completed by the end of September.
Proposed Pedals meeting with major local employers to discuss Pedals activities and cycling promotion
The invitation we have had from Capital One to take part in their Environmental / Sustainable Travel Day on 24 September has provided a useful opportunity to make a start on this and I have been invited to do a short presentation about Pedals work, to be followed by questions and discussion.
Driver abuse of cycle lanes in Nottingham; paper by Chris Carter for discussion at CDG meeting

I would welcome comments please on the paper on this topic which I circulated on 6 May and be glad particularly of details of further locations where such abuse is particularly common. (see comments below in section on ‘Cycling facilities and other traffic management)
Report of 22 April Cycling for Health Project Steering Committee meeting
This was a useful meeting with Murat Basarat reporting on some very encouraging results in terms of the numbers of people being trained by Ridewise after referrals from the health trainers.
Helen Ross of Nottingham City NHS commented on how the existence of the project had helped to lever lots of funding from the Nottingham City NHS (former ‘PCT’), e.g. for helping fund the Movers and Shakers’ Project and also the expansion of the FHA Bike Club bike recycling scheme and the new appointment of a coordinator for it. She said that the sum of these cycling initiatives funded over the last year will end up being more than the total project funding received from Cycling England.

It was felt that the first Community Cycling and Health event in The Meadows had gone well, despite some problems such as poor publicity outside and a failure to get the police more actively involved but that valuable lessons had been learned which could be used in the 3 remaining such events over the next month or so, including the need to get all stallholders out from behind their desks and being more engaged with people who turn up!
Near fatal accident on Jubilee campus (exchange of messages with Paul Hill, including update of 4 May)

“Hugh

Received phone call about two weeks ago advising there had been a site meeting, photographs taken and driver responsible taken off that route.  Report will be concluded when I receive emails about the investigation in due course.  

 

Sorry for delay in getting back to you with this info. 

Paul”

Wilford Suspension Bridge closure update: planning application consultation
No reply yet to my letter to Fraser Pithie of STW asking for an update on the programme of repair work.

…Wilford Suspension Bridge repair (Listed Building Consent) planning application – comments of 20 April from Pedals

“Pedals very much supports this application and we are keen to see this vital link repaired and reopened as soon as possible, in view of its great importance to pedestrians, cyclists, runners and to the local community in general in view of its status as a major local landmark on the riverside.

We particularly welcome the proposed enhancements to the spacing and conspicuity of the bollards at both ends of the bridge, and the proposed changes to the surface of the deck to make it smoother and less slippery. These changes will help all legal users and particularly people with bike trailers and also those in wheelchairs and also pushchair users.

As part of the completion of the repair work it is also vital that the signing of the cycle and pedestrian route approaches on both sides of the bridge is also improved, and that more effort is made in future to ensure that these signs are well-secured and well-maintained.

Wilford Suspension Bridge repair work programme: reply of 29 April from Fraser Pithie, Severn Trent Water plc:

“Dear Mr McClintock,
Thanks for your email of 21 April 2009.

Your observations concerning the process related to consents is indeed
relevant to where we are concerning the commencement of works on the
bridge.

However, I am pleased to confirm that we have achieved our aim of progress
matters on a number of fronts simultaneously and consequently are planning
to commence works on the bridge by mid May. I am also trying to ensure that
we maintain the level of communication with our customers in the area to
the standard that we delivered more recently.

To this end I have written to approximately 3000 customers situated either
side of Wilford Suspension Bridge as well as all those who have been in
previous correspondence with us with an update and this should be being
delivered by Royal Mail today. Where customers used email they should
receive their update by the same means this morning.

The update sets out that we have had to adjust our time for completion so
we stating a realistic completion date given the fact that some of design,
consent and approvals work has taken two or three weeks longer than
originally anticipated. Accordingly, my update letter will give the end of
October as the planned completion date. Notwithstanding this, I do hope
that whilst we accept a potential delay of a further 3 to 4 weeks is
regrettable I would point to Severn Trent Water's commitment to make an
investment up to £1.5m thus completing the work to a standard that will
enable the local community to enjoy the amenity of the bridge for many
years to come.

In summary, work on the bridge should be commencing within the next two or
three weeks and whilst we have adjusted the completion date to end of
October we will be working closely with the contractors to do all we can to
complete the work as soon as possible.

I have pasted the text of my update directly below, I hope this helps.
Yours sincerely
Fraser Pithie
Senior Operations Manager
Severn Trent Water Ltd

Update letter - 28 April 2009

Dear customer
Wilford Suspension Bridge
As  you  are  a  customer who lives near Wilford Suspension Bridge, I would
like to update you about the works we intend to carry out on the structure.

As  you  may  recall,  we closed the bridge in the summer of 2008 following
reports  of  debris  falling  from  the bridge. We then requested a team of
professional  bridge consulting engineers to carry out a thorough survey of
the  bridge,  both  above  and below the water line. This has taken several
months  to  complete  due  to  the  complexity  of the work, which included
extensive  inspections,  computer  modelling and analysis, divers' surveys,
x-ray analysis of structural elements and laboratory testing.

We  also needed to liaise with British Waterways and other statutory bodies
before   undertaking  tasks  such  as  below-water  level  surveys  of  the
foundations.  This  work  was  completed  at  the end of November 2008. The
survey report demonstrated that the bridge is capable of supporting its own
weight.  However,  it  also  indicated  that  a  range  of repairs would be
required to ensure the immediate and long term safety of both the structure
itself and of any users of the bridge.

The main elements of the planned works include:
·     · Reinforcement of main bridge beams
·       Replacement of defective steel components and fixings
·     · Stripping back and replacing protective coating to steelwork
·       Replacing the existing timber deck
·     · Installing anti pigeon measures
·     · Re-pointing masonry towers and approach structures

In  addition,  numerous  additional  minor  works were also identified that
require  attention.  In  essence,  the bridge, being over 100 years old, is
showing its age and is in need of a major overhaul.

We examined the report's recommendations and in December 2008 announced
that it was our intention to carry out the substantial repair work
required. Since then, we have continued to work closely with your own local
authority, other local authorities, other utility providers and local
stakeholders, sharing our plans. We are continuing our discussions with all
these stakeholder groups to ensure that their needs are, as far as
possible, met and the costs and benefits of the restoration project are
appropriately balanced. As the project involves investing our customers'
money, it is essential that the customer benefits match the costs.

We  are now able to confirm that we plan to start the work on the bridge by
mid-May  2009.  I  am  sorry  that the start date is slightly later than we
originally  planned and this will cause our aim of completion for September
to  now move to the end of October 2009.  However, we will do all we can to
complete the works as soon as possible.

We would  advise  customers who may live very close to Wilford Bridge that
there  will,  at  times,  be  some disruption caused by noise and machinery
access.  Our contractors carrying out the work, North Midland Construction,
will  seek  to  minimise  any  such  disruption as far as possible and also
liaise appropriately with any customers who are or maybe directly affected.

Should  you  need  to contact the contractor about the site works once they
have  begun,  please  telephone  the Site Manager, Matthew Barney, on 07968
766636  between  0800hrs and 1600hrs Monday to Friday. If you have any more
general  enquiries about the project, you can write to us at the address on
our  letterhead  or  email  us  at wilfordbridge@severntrent.co.uk. For any
emergencies  please  contact our 24 hour Customer Operations Service Centre
on 0800 783 4444.

Yours sincerely
Fraser Pithie
Senior Operations Manager
Severn Trent Water Ltd
PA - Niki Platt 02476 853707
*********************************************************************************
Severn Trent Water Limited is a limited company registered 
in England and Wales under registered number 2366686 
with its registered office at 2297 Coventry Road, Birmingham B26 3PU; 
B26 3PU;

Campaign to open new cycle path along SE boundary of Emmanuel School, Gresham Park, West Bridgford

After a year of this new path remaining shut, it looks as though the dispute between the developer and the County Council (and Rushcliffe BC) may at last be approaching resolution, I am glad to hear.
3. Finance 

(Alison Russell / Susan Young to report) 

4. Forthcoming meetings / events etc.

(Speakers at and other arrangements for) Pedals monthly meetings

· 15 June, 20 July, 17 Aug, 21 Sept, 19 October, 16 November, etc.

Other events:
· Spring cycle campaigners conference, Manchester, Sat. 30 May including Cyclenation AGM
· Greater Nottingham Greenweeks 2009:  Saturday 23 May to Sunday 14th June.
· Pedals display at Sat. 6 June West Bridgford Summer gathering

· Greater Nottm Transport Partnership Cycle Forum, Wed 17 June, 10.30
· 2009 Great Notts. Bike Ride, Sunday 21 June 
Capital One Bank Environmental Day which we are holding on 24 June 2009: request for Pedals stall from Michelle Dorman
“Following our hugely successful Environment and Sustainable Transport Event, which you attended last year, I would like to invite you to this year's Capital One Bank Environmental Day which we are holding on 24 June 2009.  

 

The main aim of our event is to educate our associates on how they can reduce their impact on the environment and begin to lead a more sustainable lifestyle generally.  Since last year's event. our associates have  shown a real interest in the service you offer  and we would welcome you to join us again this time around.

As before there is no fee to stand, you just need to confirm the size of stand you would require for the day.

We would like responses back by Friday 22 May 2009, so if you could reply by that date, it would ensure you a place on the day.

Many thanks in advance for your help.  

Please feel free to contact me if you have any queries and I look forward to hearing from you in the near future. 

Yours sincerely, Michelle Dorman 
Project Co-ordinator 
Corporate Real Estate 
Tel: +44 (0)115 843 3782 
Fax: +44 (0) 115 843 6404 
email: michelle.dorman@capitalone.com 

Transition Nottingham Midsummer Energy Day, Sunday 28 June – Pedals presence?
Following on from the success of The Great Spring sowing on 22nd March. The next festival is going to be about energy generation and will be called ‘Midsummer Energy’. It will be on Sunday 28 June to be held at Green’s Windmill and science centre. 

It has been suggested that a Pedals presence at this event would be one way to help develop closer liaison with Transition Nottingham and their local groups. Who might be able to help please?**

Request for Pedals display at Rush4Health event, Rushcliffe Country Park, Sun 5 July

Still some uncertainty over a) just who can turn out for this (Dave Clark is engaged with our main stall in Colwick) or just who has our spare display. Does anyone know please*
Assuming that the spare display turns up, who can help with such an event please? I know that both Chris Gardner and John Bannister, who have helped with previous such events (when called the Rushcliffe Kite Festival), cannot this time. I may be able to in the afternoon. Can anyone else please?** 

We need to know definitely before we register to attend.

Greater Nottingham Greenweeks 2009:  Saturday 23 May to Sunday 14th June.
I was asked to get the County Council to submit to the Greenweeks website details of rural rides during this time

Pedals display at Sat. 6 June West Bridgford Summer gathering
I can be there for quite a bit of the day. Who else can please and who will put up and take away the display?**

I know that John Bannister will be away then.
Wheelie Big Cyclists’ Breakfast & Greater Nottm Transport Partnership Cycle Forum, Wed 17 June, 10.30
Katie Saxon of the GNTP/Big Wheel has asked me if we want a stall at the Breakfast in the Old Market Square. It seems to be one of the most important events that we should be represented at?**
2009 Great Notts. Bike Ride, Sunday 21 June 

A reminder to spread the word and get your registrations in!

5. Pedals 30th birthday events in 2009

Cyclenation / CTC national campaigners’ conference to be hosted by Pedals and Notts CTC on 14 November 2009- arrangements for first planning meeting on Tuesday 2 June, and appeal in newsletter for volunteers for accommodation and conference help

I am not aware of any offers in response to the recent newsletter appeal. Is anyone else please? We need to be actively encouraging these in the next few months?

Other events, including Pedals Thai Restaurant meals on 1 June

We need to discuss how numbers are shaping up for this and how far we want to encourage both members and ‘friends of Pedals’ to come.*

Date for proposed late autumn meal at Crocus Café, Lenton (e.g. late November, post campaigners conference?

Some time ago we agreed that we should have another meal towards the end of the year, probably in the Crocus Café. Do we still want to do this and, if so, should we now try to fix a date?

6. (Other) Cycle facility and traffic management matters:

Major matters:-

instances of driver abuse of cycle lanes in Nottingham: comments on paper by Chris Carter, City Council

On 6 May I circulated for comment the paper prepared by Chris Carter for discussion at that day’s Greater Nottm Cycling Development Group and asked for feedback, particularly on other locations where abuse of cycle lanes by drivers was common. These are some of the comments received and now passed on to Chris:-

“…comments from Jenny Romero (7 May):
“Hi Hugh,
I would mention the small section of cycle lane on Lenton Lane where the
road crosses the canal as a cycle facility which, on my way home is often
unusable because of parked cars.

There is a central refuge and a raised kerb between the cycle lane and the
traffic lane. Cars often park up to the end of the cycle lane so that any
cyclists have to slow down considerably and squeeze past them back into the
flow of traffic. I've attached a plan.
Jenny Romero”

….from Twiggs (7 May):

“Hugh, the cycle lanes in question are shit and dangerous.

As an HGV driver and a cyclist I see two sides to the coin.
as a cyclist:
1) Cycle lanes have poor surface quality causing vibration, damage and
wasting energy.
2) Cycle lanes are covered in the debris that gets swept off the carriage
way causing punctures and skidding. And they have drain grates in them
that are particularly dangerous to ride over.
3) Cycle lanes are poorly marked. Riding too close to the edge of the
apparent carriage way makes me less visible to carriage way users.
4) Cycle lanes are too close to parked cars. Car doors opening are an
serious danger if I ride within their swung path.
5) Cycle lanes weave around, pulling in and out of parked cars and
narrowing for central refuges, making me less visible.

So that's 5 reasons to cycle any where but the cycle lane.

as a driver:
1) Poorer quality surfaces pose little problem, unless it is very bad.
2) Debris is less of a problem than for cyclists as my tires are tougher.
3) Cycle lanes are poorly marked, so I can think it's part of the carriage
way and they encourage cyclists to ride to close to the edge of the
apparent carriage way. Cyclists in unexpected positions are my biggest
hazard.
4) Ripping of someone else's car door isn't a big worry, if they're so
stupid to open it into my path.
5) Cycle lanes weave in and out, as a driver I want to go in a straight line.

So that's 5 reasons why I may be tempted to drive an HGV in a cycle lane,
and sometimes it is completely unavoidable.

I want cyclists to stay well away from the sides of my vehicle so that I
can concentrate on the road ahead. If they are close to the sides of my
vehicle it makes no difference whether they are in a cycle lane or not.
Twiggs
….from Susan Young:
“Hugh

To be radical, has the effect of putting / extending double yellow lines at junctions to say 10 metres from the junction been considered. This would ensure clearer visibility all users and hopefully discourage drivers from creeping out at junctions, another regular occurrence.

I don’t find these bits of cycle lanes very helpful much of the time as they can discourage drivers from looking out for cyclists as they expect them to be in the lanes. They also tend to stop close to junctions and this can leave less confident cyclists wanting to turn right with insufficient time to get into the right lane as they tend to stick with the cycle lane.

Lastly, they are often quite narrow and to cycle away from the kerb means cycling on the outer line of the cycle lane.

Susan”
…from Paul Hill:

“Hugh

You requested further examples of abuse of on road cycle lanes / offroad cycle paths in the city.  I can think of a few more which I have seen abused:

These are:  

1. Castle Boulevard (outside the opticians) facing towards Abbey Bridge island - I noticed a car driver had parked his vehicle (with the drivers door wide open) forcing cyclists to swerve right out into the middle of the road while he had gone over the road to the garage one day last week.  In fact I have seen this lane abused several times - once by a Nottingham City Council licensed taxicab and the other by the driver mentioned at the start, other times by lorry drivers.  

2. Bar Lane outside Sainsbury's Local, Basford and on the opposite side again in Bar Lane near the junction with Nuthall Road, outside the new block built recently - this I can understand as construction workers had needed to park there in order to offload their materials.  Even after completion still find it is abused. 

3. Sometimes on the offroad section of Middleton Boulevard just as you come out of the Crown Island subway and turn left - one is suddenly faced with a blind spot by Nottingham City Homes vans and trucks blocking the cycle path forcing cyclists to ride onto the raised pedestrian section - hoping pedestrians and cyclists are not coming up from the opposite direction. 

4. Further down Middleton Boulevard I have seen on occasion motorists parked in the cycle lane on the left side as you head down towards the Queens Medical Centre, forcing cyclists into the pedestrian side.  

5. Again with Western Boulevard offroad cycle path (Arnold bound side) between Aspley Lane and Nuthall Road - I have come across drivers (in particular taxi drivers of green cabs) blocking the entire width of the shared path, making passage difficult, or they sometimes park directly on the cycle path forcing cyclists to ride along the pedestrian side, thus creating conflict with any pedestrians who might be in the area at the time!   It can be even more difficult for passage for both cyclist and pedestrian when there are numerous cars parked across the entire path so reducing visibility in both directions for users.   This has happened to me on a few occasions when using Western Boulevard cycle path.   It’s more of a nuisance at weekends with folks visiting those living on the route.   

The above are examples I can think of right now, don't have any more. 
Hope these help. 
Regards, Paul

….and also from Paul Hill:

“Hugh

Regarding the paper, I have one comment on the Meadows Way/Robin Hood Way junction. And this one has always been my bugbear for as long as I have used this junction over the years.   If approaching from Crossgate Drive, via the on-road cycle lane across Queens Drive lights towards Wilford Toll Bridge for instance, on approaching that little island at the Robin Hood Way/Meadows Way junction motorists are able to go in a straight line as they come from the lights, whereas cyclists have to make a slight turn to the right to avoid the kerb on this island while checking for oncoming traffic.   A possible solution would be to reduce the width of the island to allow cyclists a continued straight line thus avoid conflict with the kerb, with a continuation of the cycle lane across Robin Hood Way to link with the existing one on the Bosworth School side.   I could never understand why this island was built slightly offset to the detriment of cyclists, granted I have not had too many problems but it does need addressing. 

 

Any comments on my suggested improvements to this junction most welcome. 

Regards, Paul”

….from Dave Clark:
“Hi Hugh, I WILL TAKE SOME PHOTOS OFF MEADOWS WAY, AND i still have the photo re the car on the university cycle track near the Jesse boot statue
dave clark.”

City cycle maps revision: discussion of possible changes in format

I mentioned this at the 6 May CDG meeting. A reprint of the 2008 maps, with minor amendments, should be out in time for Bike Week in June, Steve Brewer says, while a more substantial revision is being considered for next year.
Drawing up of a comprehensive Nottingham City Pedals wish list

I also mentioned this at the 6 May CDG meeting, stressing that it was a low priority for the next few months and that we might take until well into next year to carry it out properly.
Regeneration funding for open space enhancement on The Forest: implications for local cycle routes: copy of my message of 26 April to Chris Carter:

“Chris
I gather from reports in the NEP (25 April) that various changes to the path system in The Forest area are included in the open space regeneration funding package, including two lots of Lottery funding, that has recently been successful and, not having any details of the plans, wonder if you know what the implications of this are for the cycle route across The Forest, between Gregory Boulevard (west of The Forest tram stop) and the Forest Road toucan crossing etc, that was provided in connection with the implementation of NET Line One, to enable cyclists to avoid riding on the narrower stretches of road with tram track such as Mount Hooton Road and the top part of Waverley Street?
 

I do recall, quite a few years ago, now when these plans were first mooted, being consulted about the exercise and I took the opportunity to draw attention to the importance of these cycle routes, as a more gentle and safer alternative to riding alongside the tram in this area but am not sure whether or not that point was taken on board and how, if at all, that route is affected by the current proposals. Please could you let me know?
Thanks, Hugh”

Relocation of cycle stands – Bridlesmith Gate (TMP6773)

I have had a letter from Susan Fuller of the City Council about the proposal to relocate the 4 cycle stands outside building 1a on Bridlesmith Gate, recently taken over by the ‘Roast It’ café who want to use the area for an outdoor seating area. 

It is therefore proposed to relocate the cycle stands to an alternative location on Victoria Street. Any comments please on this letter for which a response is asked by 28 May?*

?Proposed West Bridgford Local Traffic and Transport Group campaign for 20mph area zones ‘Bridgford 20’
The next meeting of the WBLTTG on 20 May is due to discuss detailed plans for lobbying in doorsteps to build up support for this campaign. 
The Government’s recent policy announcement on reviewing road safety policy has given useful encouragement to local authorities to introduce more 20mph limits in urban areas.

County Council proposals for cycle signing improvements in West Bridgford

I am due to meet Clive Wood on Tuesday 19 May to discuss the proposals their consultants have come up with.
Hedge cutting on cycle routes: letter and phone call from David Drinkwater

I had a phone call and then letter from David Drinkwater from Radcliffe on Trent. The letter was one he had sent some time ago about this longstanding problem (which particularly effects the Grantham canal towpath) to Roger Geffen, CTC Campaigns Manager. I told him that we had on several occasions raised this with the County Council, to apparent lasting effect, and suggested that he also contact Pete Jarman who was as familiar with the problem and our previous complaints about this as anyone in the County Council 
River Trent north bank: proposed multi-user path between railway bridge (Netherfield-Radcliffe) and Stoke Bardolph: meeting on 24 April at Gedling BC, Arnold

This meeting was arranged by Ian Bussey of Gedling Borough Planning Department in response to renewed signs of opposition by the Netherfield Wildlife Trust to the idea of any kind of cycle route along the north bank of the Trent next to the Netherfield Lagoons which they manage. They say that they are prepared, with some reluctance, to agree to some minor footpath improvements, with a 1-5m improved surface, but not to any ‘multi-user path’. 
The County Council and Nottingham Groundwork Trust were intending to start work later this summer on this path upgrading (a very useful extension, between the railway bridge over the Trent and Stoke Bardolph Lock) to the path being considered by the Environment Agency between Colwick Park and the railway bridge as part of their Nottingham Trent Left Bank Flood Alleviation Scheme proposals and it would be a great loss if this new opposition meant that there would after all be no kind of proper continuing path.

Cycling at Bestwood Country Park – message of 4 May from Alex Morley, Notts. County Council

“This may be welcome news as a posting on your website, and for your
members.

On May 1st 2009, Bestwood Country Park's horse trails were re-designated
as Permissive Bridleways, allowing their use by all legitimate users: on
foot, mobility scooter, on horse or bike. The Park has not offered
facilities for cyclists before, the existing path networks are primarily
for pedestrians only, so this is a dramatic change in provision and
reflects a change in demands within countryside recreation over the two
decades since the Park was established.

As a permissive network, the trails will be closed annually on December
25th. This new facility will also be exclusively book able for organised,
and adequately supervised, sporting events: running, cycling, and horse
riding. Organised groups are invited to consider this facility for future
events. A very small fee will be levied, which will be used for maintenance
costs at the Park.

That's the good news....... 

As the Park now offers facilities for cyclists, we must also look to
reclaiming the pedestrian paths and habitats which have suffered from abuse
caused by more adventurous off-road cyclists: conflict on pedestrian only
paths, loss of wildlife and habitat value, and damage to surfaces being the
main concerns.

Rather than coming down hard in the first instance, I would like to engage
the cycling community regarding the moves I must make: probably producing a
consultative document. As a significant organisation in the City, and a
representative of local cyclists, I would be interested in  your being
involved in this.
Regards
Alex Morley
Bestwood Country Park Site Manager”

…and comments from Richard Cooper (6 May):
“Hi Hugh,

This is good news, and BP certainly needs the path network reviewing, I've got a couple of observations, could you pass on?

 

Firstly, many of the bridle paths are very soft surfaces, more suited to horses than anything - these are different to all access paths, and use for all users would degrade the soft surface, with environmental consequences.

 

Secondly, many of the current footpaths are surfaced sufficiently for multi-use, i.e. cycles and mobility scooters, with suitable management they could be multi-use (except horses, which would degrade those paths).

 

While this produces a more complicated network (foot only, foot and wheeled, horses only, all users) it may be more suited to the area and its environmental needs.

Regards,
Richard Cooper”

Apparently less important matters / other City and County Council consultations, e.g. on Traffic Regulation Orders (TROs):
· ?
7. Miscellaneous items:

Pedals possible change of name: comments from members

No further comments received, so do we just keep as we are?*

Pedals website updating and request for monitoring and extra images etc.
I have added several more images to many of the sections on the website but, as I mentioned before, it needs input by several different people, including up to date images, to help keep it lively, up to date and interesting. Please visit the site regularly and give me your feedback!*

Cycling on pavement incident and fixed penalty notice – my exchange of messages of 22 April with Sofia Mason

“Sofia

Thank you for your message about this unfortunate incident. I can well understand why you feel aggrieved at receiving a fixed penalty notice in this case.

 

I am not a lawyer but, so far as I know, there is no appeals procedure outside of the courts for these cases. I would therefore be inclined to pay it but to include a letter giving full details of your point of view. 
 

Pedals is keen to gather more evidence about such incidents and the use of FPN notices so I will raise this at our next monthly meeting, on Monday 18 May. I am copying my response to PC David Silverwood of Canning Circus Police Station, who first contacted me about two years ago to discuss Pedals position on the cycling on pavements issue, and also to a few other people including Gary Smerdon-White, Chairman of Ridewise and also Chair of the Greater Nottingham Cycling Development Group, Sgt. Jez Ellis who is a member of the CDG, and also Chris Carter of Nottingham City Council.

best wishes, Hugh

 

----- Original Message ----- 

From: sofia mason 

To: Hugh.McClintock@ntlworld.com 

Sent: Wednesday, April 22, 2009 8:24 PM

Subject: Pedals

Dear Hugh McClintock,
As a new cyclist in Nottingham, I was extremely pleased to find your Pedal document online. www.pedals.org.uk/files/CyclingonPavements0309.doc I also found your website useful, interesting and reassuring.

Two days ago, I received a Fix Penalty Notice for being on the pavement very briefly, when it was empty, to avoid a massive van that was driving very dangerously on a road in which there were so many cars parked on the pavement that there was literally no where else for me to go. I have not paid it yet, in fact to be honest I have lost the slip. The Community Support Officer was rude and did not accept that there was no where else for me to go, saying I should have got off my bike. Is there an appeals procedure outside of the courts? Or do you advise me to pay it?

In the document mentioned above it says that a sense of fairness should be used, and as a new cyclist who is very afraid of the roads, I feel like the 'officer' dealing with me was unfair. I also found this http://www.bikeforall.net/content/cycling_and_the_law.php  which clearly states that only cyclists that are being dangerous should be fined not those avoiding dangerous roads. But also says that this is not the case where there is a by-law or some such thing banning cycling on pavements, I assume this is the case in Nottingham?

Sorry for such a long email. I have a friend who I think works for Ridewise, I am going to try and get some advice about safe places to cycle, at the moment I know of some great off road cycle routes to get to University (the only kind I really for comfortable with) but they seem to disappear after a while (thus me getting fined)!
Thank you for your time,
Sorry for rambling, Sofia”
And her letter to the Chief Constable:
“re Fixed Penalty Notice - Appeal
I received a Fixed Penalty Notice (FPN) from a Community Support Officer (CSO) two days ago, 20th of April 2009, on Gregory Street, off Abbey St, Nottingham, NG7. I am writing to request information regarding the appeals procedure and the FPN. I sincerely hope that you can help.

I am a new cyclist and I have always followed the suggested cycle route, in this case I was cycling along the off road cycle route on Abbey St and then I turned left along the canal cycle route. When the CSO stopped me, I had been on the pavement very briefly, only for a matter of seconds, due to combination of at least three factors; there were cars parked illegally on the pavement but also blocking the part of the road I was supposed to be cycling along at the junction of Leen Gate and Gregory Street, there was also a van driving irresponsibly and in a way that I found threatening down Leen Gate, and lastly there was no one on the pavement at this time. 

Pedals, a Nottingham-based organisation with which I am sure you are familiar, recommends: "Discretion by the Police in the use of FPNs and discriminating between those whose behaviour is really dangerous and unacceptable and those acting responsibly and for their own safety." Please see www.pedals.org.uk/files/CyclingonPavements0309.doc. In this particular case it is clear that I was not acting in a way that was dangerous, but rather it was due to concerns for safety that I had relocated to the empty pavement for a matter of seconds. I repeatedly informed the CSO that I had been frightened of the Road traffic at the aforementioned junction.

In addition, the Home Office Minister, in 1999, Paul Boateng issued a letter stating that: "The introduction of the fixed penalty is not aimed at responsible cyclists who sometimes feel obliged to use the pavement out of fear of traffic and who show consideration to other pavement users when doing so. Chief police officers, who are responsible for enforcement, acknowledge that many cyclists, particularly children and young people, are afraid to cycle on the road, sensitivity and careful use of police discretion is required." I was clearly acting out of fear of traffic and once again this statement is applicable to my situation but the notion of discretion was clearly being ignored by the CSO in question.

As a result, I would like to request information about the appeals procedure for FPN. The CSO informed that the appeals procedure involves taking the case to court, however this is expressly against my wishes as I do not wish to waste tax payers money on such a simple issue, I was clearly not acting in a way that was dangerous and the fine is evidently extortionate and unjust.

Lastly, I would like to request further information regarding the FPN for cyclists. Will the £30 I am being obliged to pay go towards addressing the problem that led to me being on the pavement in the first place? Are the current off road cycle routes being extended so that they do not suddenly disappear at the junction of Abbey St and Gregory St? If this is the case, despite the grossly unjust nature of the fine, I will be glad to pay it.”

PS. “I have found the ticket, I don't know if it is of use to you seeing as you said you are gathering evidence to have the CSO's number? Just in case it is 9937. I do not have any other details about him though, and to be honest I don't believe in making it personal and I'm sure Pedals doesn't either. As I explained to the officer, fining cyclists attacks the result but does not address the cause of the problem! If the council spent half as much energy on making sure cycle paths don't suddenly stop in the middle of dangerous, busy four lane roads as they do fining people - we would all be a lot safer and happier!”
Any comments please?*
…Comments of 23 April from Gary Smerdon-White:

“Hi

There is evidence that Sgt. Jez Ellis’s team do act reasonably for people who have made a mistake, they do hand out RideWise flyers and give warnings initially. However it appears this is not always the case. 

I imagine we’d all like to keep count of the referred people so we can see how successful the scheme is but at present we do not (and are not able to) register them as police referrals as there is no control system in place. Incidentally I discussed this with Andy Rooke some time ago and he was sceptical that such a system could be practically put in place. However the good news is that presently there are discussions ongoing between the police and RideWise to ensure that a warning and recommendation to go to RideWise for instruction is followed through by the person caught riding on the pavement. There are a couple of issues

· Cost and legalities of RideWise chasing the people who have been referred to us by the police

· Cost of training the referred people

Regarding the costs and legalities of the monitoring system I think there are two overall possibilities

· Police tell us who has been referred and their contact details and also pay us to control and follow-up on referrals. This may seem petty but with one exception (on Cycling for Health) our people are paid an hourly rate and so RideWise have to cover costs on everything we do. Police would have to inform the pavement pirate that RideWise will be following up on the Police’s behalf 
· each week We give police a list of people joining the scheme and the Police do the monitoring and follow-up (RideWise would not be able to count the numbers going through the scheme) 
Presently we will be training such people using the City/County Council grants as there is no way of separating them from our other applicants (I hope that is ok Chris?)  but a contribution from the Police would be welcome if we get the control system in place

By working together a bit more on this we could be able to show a really good exemplar scheme

Gary”

….comments from Sgt. Jez Ellis (23 April):
“Gary/Hugh,
  I am worried that we are missing the message here - it is an offence to cycle on the pavement.
 

  Cyclist SHOULD dismount if they have to go onto the pavement, especially for short distances I do & if I don't and get caught I will accept my ticket.
 
  Discretion comes where roads are blocked for a long distance or are icy etc - not where someone hops onto a pavement because they are inconvenienced.
 

  I am a committed cyclist - just recovering from being knocked off my bike by a driver who turned left without indicating or looking - but it seems that you are propagating a mentality that it is OK to cycle on the pavement if you feel like - all that will happen is that you get referred to Ridewise.
 

  I am totally in favour of a co-ordinated approach to making roads safer for cycles etc but we reserve the right to issue FPNs where appropriate - this is only one side of the story below - few cyclists look when they ride onto the pavement - having witnessed 2 near accidents just yesterday in the City I am waiting for the next pedestrian to be seriously injured in a collision with a cycle on a pavement.
 

  Should you wish to get together and discuss this please give me a call - I don't think e-mail is the ideal way to conduct discussions like this.
  Regards,  Jez
 

Cyclists and the Highway code: message of 28 April from Paul Hill and request for Pedals comments:

“Hi Hugh

In regard to the above. I am getting concerned about the lack of respect from child cyclists showing no respect for others on the carriageway.  I have in the last three days had to avoid two child cyclists because they weren't paying attention.  

1. Saturday teatime coming up Radford Bridge Road I was aware of a young girl on a pushbike with her friend facing the same direction as I was travelling.  These two were on the pavement on my side of the road, then suddenly without warning the girl on the bike suddenly jumped off the pavement and nearly into the middle of the road forcing me to swerve.  

2. This afternoon I was coming up Reydon Drive, Whitemoor, when I saw a comprehensive school lad on a pushbike coming out of his drive up to the kerb, and even though he had seen me approaching he did not wait for me to pass safely and so continued out into the road without making sure the road was clear.  

On both of these occasions I have had to say to them that there is no wonder children end up in accidents when the don't pay attention to the road etc.  How many children are going to end up having accidents that they cause through lack of attention?  I am sure that the highway code is taught in schools but sadly many do not appear to be taking any notice of it.  Do the parents ever teach their offspring the highway code? It seems to me possibly not as many kids will not pass their proficiency test if they behave like they do with no respect for others and themselves.  I did not take mine but I am more aware of the road than they are/were at their age. 

On another incident, I am also getting concerned about the number of cyclists (mainly adults) I still see riding on the Castle Boulevard pavement between the footbridge and Castle Bridge Road.  

This is despite all the publicity surrounding the bobby doing spot checks and fining them for illegal riding.   In the last few weeks I haven't seen any spot checks and it makes my blood boil when I see others falling foul of the regulations.  

When I am heading city bound, I go on road, and find it difficult sometimes to get from one side to the other due to heavy traffic meaning I have to pull in but with the vans parked up outside the office furniture store our view is blocked and you have to slowly manoeuvre and keep checking for clear road before getting across to the bridge. 

Comments from Pedals please on these issues*

..comments from Chris Gardner (28 May):
” Crikey - It's a good job Paul was not around to observe my paper boy riding etiquette was 14 - wheelies down Melton road, jumping off kerbs, wrong way up streets. Basically you push the boundaries of what's possible, physically and legally until you crash or a copper catches you - normally every 6 weeks. Then you reset, start again cautiously and 6 weeks later you are being patched up again - cycle repeats (scuse pun). I passed my cycle proficiency and put the triangle badge in a drawer after a week - not cool.
 

I'm afraid this is a problem that will always occur regardless of what teaching is done - you can perhaps limit the rate but not prevent. Ageing is the cure.
Chris
P.S - I am typing this whilst ripping it up down the A60 on my fixie ;-)
…and from Graham Hubbard, Ridewise (29 April):
“I would suggest that they under take Bikeability training!”
….from ‘Twiggs’ (29 April)
” Hugh, here's the state of things according to me! The responsibilities of
cyclists should come before the rights of cyclists. All motorists have
undertaken training and passed a test in proficiency in their conduct in
road use, whether they chose to us it or not. However some cyclists at
least, genuinely do not know what to do on the road. Highway code and
cycling should be the number one priority of all primary schools and
parents. What is the point in SAT tests if the kids are just going to get
killed on the road? Awareness of environmental hazards is the first
learning priority of a baby!

An advanced peddle cycle proficiency test should be a prerequisite of all
driving tests. The skill and fitness required is harder but the
responsibility to others is less.

I object to segregated cycle lanes, which so much effort is wasted on. All
road users should simply be following the same highway code. And the same
goes for traffic lights, it should be up to the skill of the road user to
determine when to stop and when to go. (but then there not for us any
way;)

Self confidence through personal skill and fitness is vital to cycling, at
what ever level your at, whether it is going to the corner shop or racing
in the tour de France.

With skill comes empowerment, the empowerment to assert you presence
safely, the to command the respect of other road users and confidence in
ones own ability. Without skill this becomes a negative cycle; one rides
in the gutter, one gets ignored by other road users and one loses
confidence in ones self (and blames it on others). We slip into
competition rather than cooperation. Unlike leasing with government over
the spending of £?$ on targeted projects for cycling, investing personal
effort in ones own skills gives instant rewards. One enjoys cycling more,
so one dose it more, so one gets better at it. Alternatively take the
attitude "anyone can ride a bike" and win a Darwin award!
Twiggs.”
…and from Susan Young (30 April)

“Hugh
Allowances need to be made for children as roadskills need to be
learned and practiced. We live in a society where children sadly lack
the ability to do this as road safety seems to be a case of keeping
them away from danger and difficult situations rather than to help
them learn to deal with them thus leading to the situation Paul has
encountered.

Cycling on pavements is a real problem. I too wonder why so many
adults do. The constant bombardment of people banging on about the
dangers of cycling probably don't help. I wonder if it negates some of
the advantages of cycle training.

We all experience so many near misses but actual accidents are few.

I for one get tired of being told to protect myself from dangers posed
by car drivers. Why isn't the onus on car drivers to avoid more
vulnerable road users?

Maybe as a group and through such organisations as Cyclenation we
should be looking at these issues as a change of attitude to risk is
needed.

Is Paul a member of Pedals?
Susan”

…and from Coral Simpson (2 May):
“Hi
Regarding children on roads. Have they necessarily experienced a thorough grounding in highway code at school or home?- this is something I don't know about and would have to enquire about or find evidence on from relevant agencies.  I guess you may well know more about this than me.  I always feel very concerned for their safety.  And as I take it from your email and have found myself, at times we adults have to be careful around children's cycling behaviour too because we can become at greater risk.

Regarding Castle Boulevard area generally.  I find your anger understandable regarding a justice issue in the sense that you are obeying the rules by cycling on road and you see others on pavement.

However, I hope you can bear with me and see a few other points as well.

1.  I recall a radio interview involving a man from the green party whose friend cyclist was killed,  he believed due to obeying traffic lights that lead to the cyclist getting into danger.  So obeying rules while admirable in itself, is not necessarily the safest and ethically best option because sometimes loss of a life outweighs the other niggles of drivers or others regarding much lesser matters where something nothing like as important as lives is at stake.

2. Secondly cyclists used to be able to cycle on pavement on the canal side which may be a habit for some infrequent users, and the alternative route onto the road is poorly or not at all signposted and the route onto the alternative canal side route is simply not signposted.  So how do cyclists necessarily spot or know where to go particularly if they come off the canal side route from Dunkirk/Lenton direction. Or if they are new cyclists to the area they may not know a better way.

3. I find the Castle Boulevard road route dangerous.  As you state there are large vehicles on the road.  There is also not infrequently single or double parking and busy traffic as well as road furniture.  All of this and perhaps other factors contribute to a dangerous melting pot of a road for cyclists.  The most annoying thing I have seen is hot seat double line parking.  Where car parks wrongfully on double yellow lines on Castle Boulevard and as soon as it leaves another car parks wrongfully and this process is repeated for hours during peak time - adding to road hazard for cyclists by obstructing turns off Castle Boulevard road and so on.  I bear in mind that the price of wrongful car parkers is higher for us cyclists than errant parkers, because we can pay more highly and pricelessly with our life and limb. I use the canal path. 

Understandably and rightfully, cyclists will make different personal choices when faced with route options.  However, my belief is that it is dangerous on Castle Boulevard road and I am daring to suggest you take very good care of yourself because I feel concern for you and any cyclist exposed to the challenges on Castle Boulevard!  

Therefore while I find your anger understandable, I have heart felt sympathy if cyclists are simply trying to stay alive!!  NB large vehicles tend like HGVs have tended to kill more cyclists that cars do.  I believe a solution may be better signing and a Castle Boulevard area cycle route review.

Meanwhile what do you think of the canal side route?

Please get back to me about this, I am glad you brought it up because I have had some similar experiences and concerns as you.  Although I am very weighted towards safety.
Thanks again
Best wishes, Coral S”

Cycling on pavements: my planned interview with BBC Radio Nottingham on 7 May

BBC Radio Nottingham rang me on the late afternoon of 6 May to arrange an interview inspired by the story of one of their colleagues, a regular cycling commuter, who had just started cycling again after being put off by a nasty experience with a driver, and who decided to ride on the pavement on Castle Boulevard, only to be stopped and fined £30 the first time he tried cycling again.

My intended interview on 7 May with them about the general topic of cycling on pavements was, as I rather feared, a complete farce, as the phone calls to me on my mobile, when travelling on the 7.50 train down to London that morning, kept cutting out, including the last one, a bit south of Leicester, just as I was responding to the first 'on air' question. 

It would have been much better, as I suggested to them on the phone the evening before, if they had recorded an interview there and then over the phone, rather than trying to do it live when I was in the train the next day (and squatting in the loo in one of the first class carriages to try to get some privacy and to reduce at least some of the likely interruptions! So I had no chance to say anything else apart from 'Good morning'!
Pedals’ attitude to cycle helmets: my response of 29 April to enquiry from Rosanna King, NTU

“Dear Rosanna King
Thank you for your message about cycle helmets.
 

I have no detailed information on how many Pedals members wear cycle helmets. I know that many do but that there are also some who very opposed to any helmet use, believing that the onus of care should rest mainly with drivers rather than cyclists and that using helmets can in some cases encourage drivers to take less care in the presence of cyclists.
 

Even among those who do use helmets I guess that a large number would oppose any requirement to make their use compulsory. A few years ago the organisers of the Great Nottinghamshire Bike Ride wanted to insist that riders in that event and we managed successfully to get them to drop this requirement. I am sure that we would want to resist any wider move to make helmet use compulsory, especially for adults.
 

Knowing that attitudes to cycle helmets can differ a lot both among both regular and occasional cyclists we have never adopted any explicit Pedals policy on the matter other than to agree that the decision on whether or not to use a helmet should be left to individual cyclists.
 

You might also find it useful to contact Roger Geffen, Campaigns Manager for CTC, to find out more about CTC's policy on helmets, and also John Franklin. John has been very active for many years in Cyclenation (the new name for the Cycle Campaigns Network), which he chaired until a few years ago. He is now an independent consultant on road safety issues, with particular regard to cycling, and he is very knowledgeable about research on cycle helmets, in the UK and other countries and, in the light of this, very sceptical about exaggerated claims often made for their effectiveness. He also written extensively himself about this issue and other aspects of cycle safety. He is the author of a much acclaimed and widely used book on roadcraft skills for cyclists published by HMSO. His thinking has informed the development of many cyclist training programmes including the Ridewise social enterprise locally (www.ridewise.org.uk)
 

I am therefore copying my response to both Roger and John.
Hugh McClintock
Chairman, Pedals
 

----- Original Message ----- 

From: rosanna king 

To: hugh.mcclintock@ntlworld.com 

Sent: Wednesday, April 29, 2009 1:45 PM

Subject: pedals and cycle helmet

Hi,
I'm a Journalism student from Nottingham Trent University and am writing a feature for my portfolio about the wearing of helmets in many activities such as cycling, skiing, horse riding, etc.
I was hoping that you could answer a few questions for me in relation to this feature.
 

Do many of your cyclists in the organisation 'Pedals' wear cycling helmets?
 

Do you encourage helmet wearing and do you think it’s an important necessity?
 

People are trying to make it a law to make it compulsory for all cyclists to wear helmets. Do you support this?
 

Thank you for your time
Rosanna King”
PS. I later recommended to Rosanna the link I came across on the Cyclenation article to this recent article in the New Scientist:
http://www.newscientist.com/article/dn17032-bicycle-helmet-laws-could-do-more-harm-than-good.html?DCMP=OTC-rss&nsref=online-news
…comments from Chris Gardner (30 April):
“Rosanna,
    I always wear a helmet when cycling whether it be off-road, road riding or commuting. I have come off my bike more than once due to my own fault pushing the limits and being hit by a car when my head, along the with rest of me, scraped the ground and wearing a helmet certainly limited the impact and prevented stone/gravel from piercing the skin; saved the hospital some time too.
 

I personally always encourage folk to wear a helmet as I also do when kite boarding. I have the practice of leaving my helmet on the handlebars so whenever I grab my bike the helmet goes on automatically
cheers, Chris
Pedals Membership Secretary.
 

P.S - It's not just me that the helmet helps as my wife feels happier when I ride with a lid.”
 

 

Framework Housing Association Bike Club Recycling coordinator job filled:

This post has now been filled, I gather from Al Williams of FHA - starting 1 June Kevin Fleming, email: Kevin.Fleming@frameworkha.org
Hugh, 10.5.09
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